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                                               LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Clerk to the Council: A J Le Riche, DMS,

                                                                                    43 Salisbury Road, Exmouth, EX8 1SL
                                                                               Tel 279665/ 07866 535580

                                                                              Email: clerk@lympstone.org
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                                                                  www.lympstone.org

29th October 2013
To All Members of the Parish Council

You are summoned to attend a meeting of the Lympstone Parish Council, at 7.30 on Monday 4th November 2013 in the Village Hall. The business to be transacted is set out below.  Members of the Public are cordially invited to attend and to speak in the open session.  [image: image3.jpg]



A J Le Riche, Clerk to the Parish Council

PUBLIC SESSION

At this point the public will be invited to raise issues of concern in the Parish
AGENDA

1 Apologies

2 Declarations of Interest

3 Minutes – To confirm the minutes of the meetings held on 7th and 21st October, 2013 - attached
4 Planning Applications 

13/2281/FUL Construction of single storey extensions, dormer windows to front elevation and side elevation, 4 Meadow Close.

13/2302/FUL - Retrospective Change of Use of annex approved under planning permission 12/1096/FUL to holiday accommodation. Highlands, Clay Lane 
13/2318/FUL Demolition of garage and construction of single storey side and rear extensions and construction of decking. 3 Park View, Wotton Lane

13/2343/TCA T1 Fell one Horse Chestnut - Bronte House, Wotton Lane

13/2356/FUL Construction of replacement dwelling. Michael House, Greenhill Avenue

5 Other Planning matters
6 Neighbourhood Planning update

7 Report by the Police

8 Report by the District Councillors
9 Chairman’s report
10 Hiring practices of the Village Hall and Youth Club

Don Mildenhall and Eddie Mingo have been invited to attend the meeting.
Emails from Don Mildenhall and Eddie Mingo are attached
11 Training evening for Parish Councillors.
The Chairman and Clerk would like to arrange a training evening for Councillors to cover the Code of Conduct and general procedural matters.  The Council is requested to set a date for this.  Please note that the Clerk will be away from 27th November to 16th December 2013.

12 Meeting of Parish and Town Councils with East Devon District Council

Thursday, 14 November 2013, Council Chamber, Knowle, Sidmouth.

13 Highway Safety Awareness Training For Town & Parish Councils
Details are attached

14 Garages and parking in Glebe Close.  Cllr Mrs Rogers to report.
15 Finance 

a) Payments 
b) Financial summary 
c) Budget report attached 
16 Matters raised by Councillors.   - (These are not normally discussed in depth but investigated and considered at the next meeting.)

17 Items for information, Copies will be available at the meeting:

18 Report by County Councillor on matters relating to the Parish.

Including cuts to bus subsidies

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 7th OCTOBER 2013 IN THE METHODIST CHURCH HALL. 

	PRESENT:
	Councillors:
	P Acca 
	Mrs J Clark

	
	
	D Atkins
	R Eastley (Chairman)

	
	
	J Bailey
	R. Longhurst

	
	
	Mrs D Beatty
	Mrs K Rogers

	
	
	C Carter
	Mrs T Scott


Also Present: County Councillor Hughes, District Councillor Ingham, the press and 57 members of the public. 

	
	PUBLIC SESION

Mrs Squire reported that there was a petition in the Post Office urging DCC to change the route of the Exe Estuary Trail.

Mrs Squire also commented upon an item of expenditure in relation to raising awareness for the latest planning application at Courtlands lane/A376 and complained that the Parish Council, for example, would not help residents of Glebelands in raising awareness of a planning application for land to the West of Strawberry Hill.

It was noted that for recent meetings, minutes were not loaded onto the website in their normal place but were included with agendas.  The Clerk agreed to update the website.



	148
	Minutes 

Cllr Mrs Rogers suggested that she was not aware that Min 138 authorised expenditure in raising awareness of the planning application for Courtlands Lane/A376.

Cllr Bailey reported that in Min 146 the name should read ‘Neason’

RESOLVED that subject to an amendment in minute 146, the minutes of the meeting held on 16th September 2013 be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.



	149
	Declarations of Interest

Cllr Bailey declared a disclosable interest in planning application 13/2025/MOUT land at Courtlands Lane/A376



	150
	Planning Applications 

13/2025/MOUT Outline application (appearance, landscaping and scale reserved) for the construction of 33 dwellings and associated open space, balancing pond, footpaths and structural planting, land North and West of Courtlands Cross, Courtlands Lane, Exmouth.

Cllr Bailey withdrew from the meeting for this item.

Cllr Longhurst reported that the applicant, SLP had been invited to attend the meeting but was not able to.  He read email correspondence between the Clerk and the Company which included an offer to meet a number of Councillors to discuss the application.  He had discussed this offer with the Clerk and they had been of the opinion that past practice had been to accept such an invitation before a planning application had been submitted but not after submission.

A member of the public commented that the drawings were advisory only and could be changed at later stages.  It was also suggested that this application might be followed by applications to develop adjoining land.

A Member of the public asked the Parish Council to show civic leadership in opposing this application and suggested that SLP’s business model was to buy land at agricultural or similar value and then seek to develop. 

The land had fared very poorly in its sustainability assessment and the access was in a poor location with the land being approximately 3m higher than the road.  This would mean the loss of a considerable length of hedge in either direction in order to achieve the visibility sight lines shown on the application.

Public comment also emphasised that the matter of flooding and surface water run-off could not be ignored.  There was a proposed balancing pond but this was small and shallow and would not cope with moderate rainfall, let alone the considerable storms that we have experienced in recent years.  Due to the lie of the land and proposals for drainage across adjoining land, all rainwater would find its way to Sowden End adding to the problems that already occur there.

There was great likelihood of flooding of adjoining land and this would make these areas and parts of the East Devon Way impassable for most of the Winter period.

A briefing note in relation to the application and comments by SLP had been circulated to Councillors.

RESOLVED: that EDDC be requested to refuse the application on the following grounds:

1. National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF)

I. The “Planning Statement” states:-

“6.21 The NLP is the subject of significant objection in relation to relevant policies within the plan and the N LP has yet to be submitted to the Secretary of State for Examination.  As such, the emerging LP is still in development and carries little weight in the assessment of the current proposal.”

This is untrue in two respects

a. As the New East Devon Local Plan was submitted for examination on the 2nd August 2013 (Letter from Inspector Anthony Thicket to EDDC dated 15 August 2013)

b. There is also general public support for Strategy 8, Development in Green Wedges with the only objections to this policy coming from 3 agents acting for developers wishing to build within a green wedge.   Greater weight should therefore be given to this policy in the NLP

II. The “Planning Statement” states:-

“2.1 ........ The application site is approximately 3.7 hectares and is situated on the northern edge of Exmouth, Devon, immediately to the north of the defined Built up Area Boundary for Exmouth.”

This is untrue.  The BuAB for Exmouth is separated from this location by the houses in Lympstone Parish in Courtlands Lane, and some 450m from the houses in Seafield Avenue. The Statement also makes no mention of the dislocation of this location from the Lympstone BuAB.

III. The application in quoting the NPPF:-

Fails to state that within the NPPF local planning authorities should maintain the character of the undeveloped coast, protecting and enhancing its distinctive landscapes (NPPF, 2012; paragraph 114).

a. The “Planning Statement” fails to mention the “Super Appeal” which has been proposed to deal with 3 appeals on sites in and around Feniton. This is principally to cover the matter of “prematurity” and “5 year Land supply”.  Statements from previous Feniton appeals are therefore unsafe whilst this Super Appeal is outstanding.

b. The Planning Statement fails to make reference to the latest housing number figures for East Devon as published in “Consultation on Proposed Post-Publication Changes to the Local Plan”.

2. Inspector’s Decision at 2012 Appeal

Whilst the Planning Statement attempts to address some of the issues raised by the Inspector it cannot overcome his conclusion:- 33. The proposal would seriously harm the character and appearance of the area, including the setting and identity of the village of Lympstone.  This harm and the conflict with the saved development policies that I have found lead me to conclude that in landscape/settlement terms this site is unsuitable for housing.”

3. New EDDC Local Plan

This development would contravene the following policies of the New EDDC Local Plan: 

 Strategy 6 – Development within Built-Up Area Boundaries

 Strategy 7 – Development in the Countryside

 Strategy 8 – Development in Green Wedges

 Strategy 22 – Development at Exmouth

 Strategy 27 – Development at the Small Towns and Larger Villages

 Strategy 35 – Mixed Market and Affordable Housing Outside Built-up Area Boundaries 

 Strategy 44 – Undeveloped Coast and Coastal Preservation Area

4. Lympstone Neighbourhood Plan

This development would contravene the following policies of the Lympstone Neighbourhood Plan:- 

 DMP 1 – Housing Allocations: This development is not one of the Allocated Sites within the Lympstone Neighbourhood Plan and scored only 5.9 against the Sustainability Criteria. 

 DMP 3 – Location: - P7 and P8

 DMP 5 – Density & Scale: - P10

 DMP 12 – Natural Environment:- P27 & P27

5. New access/egress to A376

Lympstone Parish Council has opposed new access and egress points to the A376 within the Parish until such time as the new Dinan Way Extension route (as detailed in the Devon Highways Strategy) is finalised.

6. Flooding

Lympstone Parish Council has grave concerns on the effect that this development could have on flooding within the vicinity. Since SLP built the “Devon Bank” and the existing retaining pond there has been an increase in flooding in lower Courtlands Lane – the proposed retention pond would seem to be inadequate.

Although the NPPF is the overarching planning framework for this application the Inspector’s Report at the 2012 appeal, the New Local Plan and the Parish Council adopted Neighbourhood Plan should all be material considerations for determining this application. The Parish Council strongly recommend REFUSAL. 

In the previous appeal, The Inspector stated “......in landscape/settlement terms this site is unsuitable for housing.”

Note Cllr Atkins and District Councillor Ingham did not take part in the discussion and Cllr Atkins did not vote.  Cllr Mrs Rogers voted against the resolution.



	151
	Planning Decisions

13/1792/FUL Demolition of conservatory and construction of two storey rear extension, enlargement of second floor sun lounge and construction of attached double garage at Michael House,  Greenhill Avenue. - APPROVED
13/1962 LBC Demolition of Coal bunker at Jonquil Cottage, The Strand – APPROVED.



	152
	Other planning matters

Proposals for Upper Lovering Farm, north of Dinan Way. Developers had invited the Parish Council to attend an exhibition of the proposals from 3.30pm -4.30pm on Thursday 10th October at the, School Hall on the Upper School site of Brixington Primary School. Cllr Longhurst would be attending and would inform the developers of the policies in the Neighbourhood Plan



	153
	Neighbourhood Plan update.

The Neighbourhood Plan.  Would be submitted to EDDC when the sustainability Appraisal had been completed.  EDDC were arranging this.



	154
	Police Report

Cllr Carter read the police report which included reference to a spate of burglaries at Gibraltar Road and Trafalgar Road.  The full report would be included in the Lympstone Herald.



	155
	District Councillors reports

Cllr Atkins explained that in some cases Developers were claiming that development was not viable if S106 or CIL conditions were applied.  In this case EDDC were looking at agreeing to take a share of profits from a development once it was completed.

He had listened to the views expressed by residents concerning possible development at Goodmore’s Farm and Upper Lovering Farm and would take these back to the DM Committee.

He would report on progress regarding profits on development at Jackson Meadow.



	156
	Chairman’s report

The Chairman reported that he was now fully recovered and thanks Cllr Carter for standing in and doing an excellent job.

Cllr Carter reported that he had taken part in the CTC-RM Village Exercise and had received good feedback from Young Officers and residents.



	157
	Seagull Summit 

East Devon District Council are inviting representatives of all coastal businesses and representatives of coastal Town and Parish Councils to a Seagull Summit from 6pm to 8.30pm on Thursday 31 October at EDDC Offices, Knowle, Station Road, Sidmouth.

The Council authorised Cllrs Mrs Clark and Atkins to attend.



	158
	Tackling Rural Isolation Conference 

The Council received details of this Conference to be held on Friday 1st November 2013 in Cullompton but decided not to attend.



	159
	Dog Bins

CTC – RM have asked if the Parish Council will consider installing dog bins on the Exe Estuary Trail outside the railway entrance to the camp and on Red Barn Lane.  Both the locations were on Woodbury PC area but the Parish Council was requested to consider this as a goodwill gesture to CTC RM.

The Chairman reported that this would be discussed at a local Clerk’s meeting as a possible scheme for Parishes Together funding.

Emptying any bins was an issue as they would be away from any road.  The Clerk was asked to enquire if CTC-RM could arrange emptying.



	160
	Grants

The Council received further details of applications for financial assistance including a late application from the Sailing Club for a new boiler at a cost of £1,500

Cllr Bailey declared an interest as a member of the PCC and LYPS Committee.

Cllr Acca declared an interest as a member of the Scouts and LYPS Committees

Cllr Carter declared an interest as a member of the Sailing Club.

The Council also discussed whether the Chairman’s poppy wreath should be part of the grants budget or met from Miscellaneous expenditure.

RESOLVED: that the cost of the Chairman’s wreath be met from Miscellaneous expenditure.

2 that the Council considers a policy for awarding grants at a future meeting.

3 that the following grants be offered:

Lympstone Young Persons Society Purchase of pinball machine £399.17 +VAT

Lympstone Village Hall Cycle racks £250.00 + VAT

Lympstone PCC Cost of servicing repairing and repainting the church clock. Contribution of £279

Lympstone Players Cleaning and repair of stage curtains. Contribution of £279

Lympstone Pre-school Pay for an Apprentice £93 X 44 weeks. Contribution of £279

Lympstone Scouts Camping equipment and works to the building. Contribution of £279.


	161
	Lateness of the hour

The Chairman informed the meeting that it was 9.30 and Standing Orders required the meeting to finish unless the Council agreed to continue.

RESOLVED: that the meeting do continue.



	162


	Finance

RESOLVED: 1 that where payments are for several items, these be listed separately in the report.

2 That the Courtlands Action Group be invoiced for the sum of £12.00 being the cost of printing leaflets.

3 that the following payments be approved.

1919

P Acca Doors in the Youth Club (paid)

1,869.60

1920

EDF Energy - lights in Candy's Field and toilets

59.34

1921

Optima Graphics Herald, NP & Courtlands printing

521.00

1922

Gardencare (Marsh Green) - contract& works in the Cemetery

641.40

1923

East Devon CAB grant

250.00

1924

Exmouth Community Transport Scheme grant 

250.00

1925

Scottish Power - Youth Club electricity

250.60

1926

Peter Tate electrical repairs to toilets

48.00

1927

Hy-Tex UK Ltd Plastic tiles etc for Cliff Field

1,606.20

1928

Mrs C Edworthy wages September 2013

185.70

1929

AJ Le Riche salary and expenses for September 

667.26

1930

HMRC - Tax / NI September

127.32

1931

G Brister painting toddler play equipment

500.00

1932

DALC - Cllr training 

30.00

1933

Lympstone Methodist Church - room hire

50.00

7,056.42



	163


	2 Financial Summary

The Council received the following financial summary:

Current Account

25,731.63

Opening balance at 1st April 2013 

34,721.18

Receipts 

60,452.81

Total receipts

Transfer from dep ac

60,452.81

Total paid in to current ac

23,806.61

less, Payments 

36,646.20

Net balance

-1,242.50

Receipts not on statement: 

5,726.40

Unpresented cheques

41,130.10

Balance per Bank Statement 23rd August 2013

Deposit Account

Balance at 1st April 2013

159.81

Interest to 1st September 2013

0.06

Transfer to current ac

0.00

Total

159.87

The bank statements were available for inspection.



	164
	Budget report

The Council received and noted the budget monitoring report to the end of September.



	165
	Matters raised by other Councillors

Cllr Bailey reported that the DALC AGM was to be held on Saturday 12th October but he was unable to attend.

Cllr Longhurst reminded the Council that there was no progress on the Underhill car park and meeting the Football Club and police to discuss parking on Burgmanns H ill.  Cllr Acca reported that the Football Club had requested permission to put a sign up indication that parking was available on Avenue Field.

Cllr Longhurst reported on recent incidents causing a blockage of Burgmanns Hill to all traffic.

It was agreed that this would be included on a future agenda.

Cllr Acca reported delay in the works at Cliff Field as the Football Club and the Scouts could not find any volunteers to help lay plastic tiles.

Cllr Mrs Rogers was meeting officers from EDDC this week to discuss parking in Glebe Close.

Cllr Mrs Scott reported that progress was being made on the Best Kept Village entry but comment had been received that the toilets needed a deep clean.

The Clerk was asked to investigate.

Cllr Mrs Scott was not able to attend the next meeting of the VHMC when competition with the Youth Club would be discussed.  Cllr Atkins offered to attend.



	166
	County Councillor’s Report

Cllr Hughes reported that the leader, Cllr Hart would be holding a Road show again this year to explain DCC’s budget position in the light of continued cuts in support from central Government.

He had met officers to discuss flooding a Pretty Corner.  They were adamant that there was nothing wrong with the highway drains and the problem lay with riparian owners of the private drain.

He also reported that DCC accepted no responsibility for damage to the cobbles opposite Lympstone Nurseries.

A full repair for Longmeadow Road followed by resurfacing with tar and chip had been requested.

Mr Fowler had offered to complete the Dinan Way extension down the Wotton Valley.  Cllr Hughes was opposed to this route and also felt that land adjoining the router would become a target for development if this was not a requirement in the first place.

Cllr Hughes had opposed a new cycle route running from Rivermead to Lower Halsdon Farm.



	167
	Exclusion of the Press and Public

RESOLVED: that in accordance with the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business due to the confidential nature of the business to be transacted.



	168
	Planning Brief for the Nurseries site

The Clerk reported on a proposal submitted by Claire Fear of Architectural Thread to produce a planning brief for the Nurseries site.  Funding for this was included in funding for the Neighbourhood Plan.

Cllr Longhurst explained that the quote was more than the original budget but there were cost savings and this meant that the cost of the Planning Brief could be met.

RESOLVED: that the proposal submitted by Claire Fear of Architectural Thread be accepted.




The meeting finished at 10.15pm

Chairman

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 21st OCTOBER 2013 IN THE VILLAGE HALL. 

	PRESENT:
	Councillors:
	J Bailey
	Mrs J Clark

	
	
	Mrs D Beatty
	R Eastley (Chairman)

	
	
	C Carter
	R. Longhurst

	
	
	
	Mrs K Rogers


Also Present: District Councillor Ingham, the press and 17 members of the public. 

Apologies: Cllrs P Acca, D Atkins and Mrs T Scott

	
	PUBLIC SESION

Mr Stewart informed the meeting that the Police report given at the last meeting did not include an incident when a cyclist was knocked off their bike in Longmeadow Road.  An ambulance had been called and the cyclist had been taken to hospital.

Mr Stewart also informed the meeting that the hedge and shrubs at Harefield Drive were now above 3 feet high, which was a condition of planning consent.

Cllr Longhurst was asked if he had been to the exhibition about Goodmore’s (Upper Lovering) Farm and if so, was there any news about the line of the Dinan Way link. 

Cllr Longhurst had been to the exhibition and had discussed this.  The developer was offering a contribution of £3.5m towards the cost of the Dinan Way link but the total estimated cost was £8m.  DCC had reserved an area for possible routes for the road but the exact route had not yet been determined and it was unlikely that it would be until funding had been identified.

Mr Stewart informed the meeting that flooding at Pretty Corner was caused by the bridges over Wotton Brook being too low.  When the water level rose it could not get under the bridge and this was the main cause of flooding.  Cllrs reported that the Environment Agency and DCC both refused to accept any responsibility for this.  The Chairman agreed to make some enquiries and to seek a response in writing.



	169
	Minutes 

Mrs Squire asked for the Public session record to be altered as this did not truly reflect the comments that she had made.

Cllr Mrs Rogers pointed out that in Minute 148 she did not mention authorising expenditure as the Parish Council was agreeing that Cllr Longhurst should continue as Planning Champion and would show the Parish Council how to respond to the Courtlands application.

In Minute 150, Cllr Mrs Rogers reminded the meeting that two statements were read out, one from SLP by Cllr Longhurst and one by the Courtlands Action Group, she felt that these statements should be recorded in the minutes in full or included as attachments to the minutes.  The one statement that was never read out ie the reasons for objection by Cllr Longhurst (almost two pages) was placed in the minutes.  Surely this statement should have been an attachment.  She also asked why it was felt that she should be named as the Councillor who voted against the resolution when, not long ago, she was told that this was not normal protocol.  She could not understand why Cllr Bailey came to vote because he declared an interest and left the room.

The Clerk reminded the meeting that wording of minutes was part of his judgment.  Draft minutes were circulated to all Councillors before the agenda went out so that comments could be put forward before the minutes were published.  The two statements were referred to in the minutes but not set out in full.  It was not normal practice to add attachments to minutes.  Only the Insurance certificate, the budget and the accounts were normally included as attachments.

The voting had been included as some Councillors had requested that their vote or abstention be recorded.  Cllr Bailey was not in the meeting at the time of the vote and the record showed that nine members had taken part when there were ten members present for the meeting.

Cllr Mrs Rogers reported that she had been away when the draft minutes had been circulated and so had been unable to comment before the meeting.

Cllr Longhurst also pointed out that the two pages of reasons for objecting to the application were the Council’s decision and rightly belonged in the minutes.

Cllr Bailey pointed out that minute 149 of the 7th October meeting recorded that he had a “financial interest” in Planning Application 13/2025/MOUT, this should have read “disclosable interest”.  He requested that updated minutes should be altered on the web site.
Discussion regarding the wording of the minutes continued.  The Clerk explained that he had been writing minutes for forty years and there had been regular occasions when those present felt that things they had said were not recorded or taken out of context or things that they had not said were recorded.  He suggested that confirmation of the minutes could be deferred until his notes of the previous meeting were to hand. 
The Chairman said that in future, all voting would be verified by the Chairman or Clerk to avoid any errors or confusion.

RESOLVED that confirmation of the minutes of the meeting held on 7th October 2013 be deferred.



	170
	Declarations of Interest

Cllr Bailey declared a personal interest in planning application 13/0820, land to the west of Strawberry Hill as he used to cut the hedges under contract some years ago.

Cllr Mrs Rogers also declared a personal interest in this application.



	171
	Casual vacancy

The remaining vacancy had been advertised and one response, from Mr Rory Estcourt, had been received.  The Chairman invited Mr Estcourt to say why he wanted to join the Parish Council.

Mr Escourt had lived in the Parish for over twenty years.  His children were now old enough that he could devote time to other matters and was willing to offer his business skills to the Parish Council and wished to help his community.

RESOLVED: that Mr Rory Estcourt be co-opted as a member of the Parish Council.

Mr Estcourt then read out and signed a declaration of Acceptance of Office which was witnessed by the Clerk.

The Chairman welcomed Cllr Estcourt to the Parish Council.



	172
	Planning Applications 

13/2156/FUL.  Demolition of rear lean-to extension and construction of single storey rear extension. New timber sash window to front elevation and replacement of first floor windows to rear with bi-fold doors and revisions to planning permission 13/1102/FUL to include formation of roof terrace. Redcote,  Underhill – Cllr Longhurst reported that EDDC had supported the Parish Council’s view that the roof garden overlooking neighbouring properties was unacceptable and had granted permission for works provided that the doors to the garden would not be openable.  The current application was to provide bamboo screening and allow access to the roof garden.  Six letters of objection had been received.

The Parish Council heard from Mr Mildenhall that houses were very close together in this area and roof terrace scree would still be intrusive and would result in the loss of light.

RESOLVED: that objection be raised to this application as the previous reasons for objecting were still valid.

13/1499/FUL External alterations including construction of dormer window and conversion of former pound house to create 1 unit of holiday accommodation. Lower Coombe Farm, Tedstone Lane.  Cllr Bailey reminded the meeting that he was a former tenant of this property and did not vote. SUPPORT with a change so that all of the top windows matched in terms of design and scale

13/0820/MFUL - Construction of 15 dwellings (10 affordable, 5 open market) with new access and turning head, off Strawberry Hill.  Land to the West of Strawberry Hill, Lympstone.  

Cllr Longhurst reported that these were revised plans but EDDC must have felt that the revisions were so great as to require a fresh application.  He reminded the meeting that the previous application had been approved and could be implemented.

The new plans showed the access of the south eastern corner of the site on to Strawberry Hill and the area of land linking this with Glebelands was to be fenced off.

Cllr Mrs Clark suggested that the first floor of the affordable houses could be redesigned to give larger bedrooms and only one bathroom.  Houses of a similar design elsewhere were proving difficult to let.

Mr Stewart suggested that surface water from this site would flow onto Strawberry Hill and hence into Wotton Brook increasing the chances of flooding in the Village.

SUPPORT subject to confirmation of the fenced area, the submission of a plan to mitigate flooding, approved by the Environment Agency or SWW as appropriate. And the layout of the first floor of the affordable houses being reviewed by the Housing Officer.



	173
	Planning Decisions

13/1940/FUL Creation of new vehicular access and driveway at Linhayes Farm, Exmouth Road – APPROVED



	174
	Other planning matters

Proposals for Upper Lovering Farm, north of Dinan Way. Cllr Longhurst and others had attended an exhibition of the proposals on Thursday 10th October 2013.  He had informed the developers of the policies in the Neighbourhood Plan, the Village Design statement and the need for more investigation into the proposed new school which had been included with no prior consultation.

He had heard that Exmouth TC were to form a Working Group to consider the proposals in more detail.  He also heard that an Exmouth Councillor that there was no need for a new primary school and that this was not the right location for a new school.

The developers had been informed that there was a plot of land in front of the existing house that had covenants prohibiting building.  He suggested that this area might be used for a new football and cricket facility.

Cllr Bailey felt that more information should be available for the proposed route of the Dinan Way extension.  He was informed that DCC had reserved an area for a possible route but no further details would be considered until funding was available to carry out the work.

Cllr Ingham was also at the exhibition when the developer had said that the development was for Exmouth and so Lympstone policies would not apply.

Cllr Bailey also suggested that there should be an investigation into recent planning applications for Kings Garden Centre which adjoined this site.

RESOLVED: that a response be sent to the Developer’s on the following points:

Part of the development is in Lympstone;

The Lympstone NP policies would apply to development in the Parish area;

The Village Design Statement would apply to development in the Parish

Mainly, houses should be built in the Lympstone area, except on the area where building is prohibited and consideration be given to providing a Football & Cricket facility on this area.

More time is needed to discuss the proposals with Exmouth TC

More investigation is needed into the proposals for a school on the site.



	175
	Neighbourhood Plan update.

The Clerk had suggested that the Neighbourhood Plan could be submitted to EDDC in advance of the Sustainability Appraisal as EDDC were arranging this.



	176
	Public Transport subsidies

The Council discussed possible reductions in public transport subsidies as a cost cutting measure by DCC and it was felt that an effect on local bus services was already being seen as it was understood that the service at Glebelands was to be reduced.  There was also public comment that the service was not timed for school children.

RESOLVED: that this matter be referred to Cllr Hughes for discussion at the next meeting.



	177
	Sewerage in Longmeadow Road

The Council received information from SWW regarding capacity of sewerage in Longmeadow Road with an acceptance that occasionally, surface water for heavy rain caused the sewer to surcharge.

Cllr Bailey suggested that surface water flowed into the foul sewer at the second drain in Wotton Lane as this was built over the foul sewer.

Mrs Clark also suggested that some surface water entered the foul sewer via drain covers in Longmeadow Road.

RESOLVED: that a meeting be requested with SWW to show the problem areas.

2 that residents be requested to provide photos of events of sewer surcharges.



	178
	EDDC Office Accommodation relocation Stakeholder Event

EDDC have invited the Parish Council to this session on Friday 8 November 2013

RESOLVED: that Cllr Carter be authorised to attend.



	179
	Community Council of Devon AGM 

This was to be held at 6.30 pm on Wednesday 6th November 2013 at The Community Council of Devon Offices, First Floor, 3&4 Cranmere Court, Lustleigh Close, Exeter EX2 8PW.

RESOLVED: that Cllr Bailey be authorised to attend if he was available.

	180
	Our Place Programme

The Council received a letter from the Minister of Communities regarding this programme.

It appeared that this was designed for larger Local Councils.

It was AGREED that any developments in this area should be monitored to see if there was scope for the Parish Council to become involved.

	181
	Business Items
Affordable Housing – Cllr Bailey reminded the Council of the plans for development on land to the West of Strawberry Hill which included 10 affordable houses.

Amenities - A request has been received from Mary Rees to provide a memorial bench on either Cliff Field or The Rag in memory of her parents, Joan and David Rees.  The Clerk reported that there was another similar request.  RESOLVED: that Cllrs Acca and Mrs Beatty be authorised to consider and determine both offers for new benches. 

Cllr Mrs Beatty reported that the contractor was still not cutting the grass in Candy’s Field right up to the hedge.  The Clerk was asked to follow this up.

Burial Ground - Cllr Bailey felt that the path needed weed spraying again.  The Clerk was asked to arrange this.  The Rowan tree in the middle of the cemetery was now dead.  Cllr Bailey agreed to investigate a replacement.

Communications Cllr Estcourt was asked to consider taking this on.

Youth Club - LYPS had requested permission to site a 10’ steel container under the shelter, next to the Youth Club building to provide much needed storage.

RESOLVED: that the request be approved with the Clerk in consultation with Cllr Mrs Beatty being authorised to agree the location. And with a request that the container be painted to match the Youth Club building.



	182
	Lateness of the hour

The Chairman informed the meeting that it was 9.30 and Standing Orders required the meeting to finish unless the Council agreed to continue.

RESOLVED: that the meeting do continue.



	183
	Matters raised by Councillors

Cllr Mrs Rogers had met officers from EDDC to discuss parking in Glebe Close.  They had put forward a proposal to remove most of the garages and have open air parking.  It was AGREED that an item should be included on the next Agenda.

Cllr Mrs Beatty pointed out: that it had been a long time since there had been a police presence at a meeting; that the contractor was still not cutting to the edges of Candy’s Field and that the rubbish dumped by Chris Barnacle ha d still not been removed.

Councillor Carter reported that the Post Office would be moving to the Village Shop at some point in the next few weeks.



	184
	Clerk’s Action Sheet

The Council received and discussed the Clerk’s Action Sheet.

27 Cobbles at Woodstock.  DCC were refusing to accept any liability for damage to the cobbles.  RESOLVED: that Mr & Mrs Russell be informed of the response and of their responsibility.

118 Devon Health watch Scheme.  Cllr Mrs Rogers felt this was a useful initiative and would monitor activities.

144 Village Signs.  Exmouth TC refused to move their sign or allow a sign to be put on the back.  RESOLVED: that subject to any necessary consents, a new sign be placed in the grass verge on the west side of Hulham Road between the bus stop and Summer Lane.




 The meeting finished at 9.40pm

Chairman












Item 10

Emails from Don Mildenhall re weddings etc at the Village Hall


- in the absence of revenue support from the parish council the hall must be financially self-supporting. (When I took over the PC paid for eg rubbish collection, phone, grounds maintenance. The hall is about £2000 per year worse off than when David Atkins, the then VHMC chairman, propped it up from PC funds.)
- if the hall is to avoid increases in hire charges at or above the rate of inflation, we must maximise revenues by seeking new bookings at times when we are less busy. This includes most Saturdays (see below)
- The hall is not excessively busy at weekends - 2013 figures are as follows for Saturday afternoon/evenings:
Players 10
Village Organisations 8
Private Party (not Wedding) 5
Wedding 5
Art Group 2
Fundraising event 1
Not hired 21

For 2014 we currently have 7 confirmed wedding bookings and 2 yet to be confirmed; I do not consider this excessive and would be happy to reach about 15. Apart from the PTFA, I have not had any approaches from village organisations who have been unable to book desired dates - was the PC meeting presented with any hard evidence or just the usual 'hearsay'?!

We are actively seeking wedding bookings for 2014 and 2015 and will continue to do so. We know about the regular annual events - eg Art Show and Produce Show - and give these absolute priority. We have asked the Furry Dance organisers to state their needs for 2014 as soon as they can. Village organisations have the scope to book up to 2 years ahead. 

Note that I cannot attend the PC meetings on the third Monday of each month as these clash with ALRUG committee meetings; I am pleased to come to the first meeting in the month and discuss this subject. Otherwise I count on you to present the facts and dispel the misinformed mutterings.

Don
Further to my e-mail giving you the facts about weddings at the hall, you need to know that the parish council is acting in a way which directly goes against undertakings given in the past. (As a more recent appointee to the council, you could not reasonably be expected to know of this.)

When the Youth Club building was built and funded by the parish council, the council undertook not to accept bookings from other organisations unless the village hall was fully booked. At present, 
the youth club is being booked and used for a number of commercial events, including childrens'  parties and first aid courses, almost always when the committee room is available. This obviously denies that revenue stream to the hall. It also means that the parish council seems to want to both have a say in how the hall should be used and be a direct competitor. That combination is not tenable.
 I invite you to gather the facts about commercial use of the Youth Club and have them available both for any parish council discussion of the village hall and for the VHMC meeting in October.

Don
Emails from Eddie Mingo
I would also like to say that it is preposterous to think that the youth club is in competition with the village hall even with the language schools contribution the youth club is still hardly making any money unless we stop spending on the children which will mean the end of the subsidised bowling trip for seniors which we are hoping to hold 3 times a year and other such events.

 

This is a case of Don wanting to fill any empty booking slots at our expense whereas none of our bookings would ever pay their rates and would simply leave the village altogether and in fact the karate we got from darts farm where one of the parents was training and wanted the children to have the chance for such a club and is only run on the provison that they provide a club for the children at a cheap rate which is actually subsided by their senior class.

 

Regards Eddie and Lauren 

Hello Eddie, 

When the Parish Council set up the youth club in 2003, there was an informal agreement that the youth club would not run in competition to the village hall. 

This is likely to be on the agenda for the Parish Council on 4th November 2013.  I will be looking at the response from the village hall for that meeting. 

However, a lot has happened in 10 years both for the village hall and the youth club and so as the matter has been raised then it is right that the Parish Council reviews this agreement.

 

You will be very welcome to attend the meeting.

 

Tony 

Hello everyone

 

I know that some of you are already aware that the village hall has accused the youth club of being in competition with them. Last night I received the attached agenda for the next village hall committee meeting via email and you will notice that they have put as item 9 on the agenda competition from Lympstone Youth Club.

 

I feel our response should be as follows: 

LYPS as tenants of Lympstone Youth Centre Candy's Field aim to run a sustainable youth club to provide a facility primarily for the purpose of use by parents with children but also as a community facility who from time to time open the doors for use by other community groups doing fund raising events or  work on behalf of the community.

 

By sustainable we mean that it is our aim to meet the day to day running cost of the building such as gas and electric from revenue raised via hall hire and thus remove the burden of running the facility from the public purse.
 

LYPS does not aggressively advertise the building for hire but does have a large following in the community of both people who's children attend the youth club and their families and friends and when approached by these people we reserve the right in accordance with UK and European competition to hire out the premises for their use and thus raise valuable funds to keep the youth club operating. We are not a profit making organisation.

 

To further this point may I use the examples of the village shop deciding to sell newspapers when the post office already does so and the village hall taking bookings for wedding ceremonies even though the village church already does this. These are both examples of free trade conducted in accordance with UK and European Law.

 

All our current bookings including the first aid course which have not taken place for several months now have come via word of mouth from our supporters and not as a result of any advertising campaign.
 

Our chairperson Di Beatty as our representative will be fighting our case at the parish council meetings over this accusation and if anyone would like to add or feels this statement needs to be amended please reply to this email ensuring everyone is copied in.

 

Regards Eddie and Lauren 

 

 

Item 12

EAST DEVON DISTRICT COUNCIL

Date:  14 October 2013

Contact: Diana Vernon, Democratic Services on 01395 517541 or e-mail dvernon@eastdevon.gov.uk 

To all East Devon’s Parish and Town Councils

Dear Chairman,

Meeting of Parish and Town Councils with East Devon District Council

Thursday, 14 November 2013, Council Chamber, Knowle, Sidmouth

The format of this year’s meeting is based on suggestions from a number of local councils. You are invited attend three seminars – Session 1 - a presentation on the Tough Choices Campaign by Councillor John Hart followed by one on specific housing issues and Session 2 – a seminar on planning issues. The programme is outlined below.  You are welcome to attend either session or both; all delegates are invited to take refreshments of soup and sandwiches in the interval. I hope that you will use this event as a networking and learning opportunity. I look forward to welcoming 3 delegates from each of our parish and town councils.

	5.00 – 5.30
	Tough Choices Campaign
	Devon County Councillor, John Hart

	5.30 – 6.30
	Housing issues
	John Golding EDDC’s Head of Housing

	
	Affordable Housing – an overview
	Paul Lowe EDDC Housing Development and Enabling Officer  

	
	‘What we do, and how we can help’
	Sue Southwell, Rural Housing Enabler

	
	Community Land Trust

‘Working with a Registered Provider’
	Cllr Stewart Wass, Chairman of Brampford Speke, Upton Pyne and Cowley CLT

	
	Community Land Trust

‘ Working without a Registered Provider’
	Cllr Geoff Pook, Chairman of Beer CLT

	6.30 – 7.00 
	Refreshment break
	

	7.00 – 8.30
	Planning issues – changes to planning and local opportunities to influence decision making
	Ed Freeman, EDDC’s Development Manager

	
	Planning procedures and the way forward
	Nick Wright, EDDC’s Economy Practice Manager

	
	Planning – question and answer session

(East Devon-wide issues)
	Ed Freeman and Nick Wright


Please return the reply form by Friday 1 November 2013.  I look forward to seeing you there.

Item 13
HIGHWAY SAFETY AWARENESS TRAINING

for

TOWN & PARISH COUNCILS

The Highway Safety Awareness Training programme was launched at a presentation given at the HIGHWAYS MATTERS CONFERENCE held at Tiverton in September, to which all Town and Parish Councils were invited to attend. The presentation was very well received by conference attendees and encouraged lively discussion. At the conference it was also announced that a series of workshops, based upon the presentation, would be held during the winter months.

The workshops, which have now been programmed, have been developed as half-day training sessions to be held around the County of Devon on the following dates and at the following venues:- 

Thursday 14th November 2013 @ Rockbeare Training Centre, Rockbeare, Exeter, EX5 2HB

· Session 1 – 08:30 to 12:30

· Session 2 – 13:00 to 17:00

Tuesday 3rd December 2013 @ Stover Country Park, Newton Abbot, TQ12 6QG

· Session 3 – 08:30 to 12:30

· Session 4 – 13:00 to 17:00

Friday 6th December 2013 @ The Torridge Room, NDC Civic Centre, Barnstaple, EX31 1EA

· Session 5 – 08:30 to 12:30

· Session 6 – 13:00 to 17:00

Thursday 19th December 2013 @ Rockbeare Training Centre, Rockbeare, Exeter, EX5 2HB
· Session 7 – 08:30 to 12:30

· Session 8 – 13:00 to 17:00

The training workshops will cover a basic understanding of the safety obligations of those Town and Parish Council volunteers wishing to undertake any activity in the vicinity of the public highway. This will include the correct choice and use of Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) and the process of carrying out a formal Risk Assessment prior to undertaking any planned activity. The Risk Assessment process is undertaken in order to establish whether adequate measures have been taken to ensure both the safety of the volunteer and the travelling public and where it is identified that there is requirement for a more formally  qualified presence. 

Each training session is limited to 15 – 20 persons and will include a short refreshment break. The training sessions will be of an interactive nature and conclude with a short test for which a certificate will be awarded to all successful attendees. For those persons who have already attended the presentation at Tiverton and require additional information about enrolling on further courses, a Guidance Note will be shortly placed on the County Councils web site. 

Please could those wishing to attend  any one of the eight  planned workshops either confirm to me by e-mail at peter.brunt@devon.gov.uk or  by writing to the following address stating:-

· The date & venue selected;

· Whether attending the  morning  (am)or afternoon (pm) workshop;

· The number of persons (if making a multiple application);

· Which Town or Parish Council you will be representing, and

· Any additional or particular requirements.

Peter Brunt – Neighbourhood Highway Manager

Devon County Council

Devon Highways

	Finance Reports for 7th October 2013
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	1Payments for approval
	
	

	1934
	
	EDF Energy lights in Candy's Field
	
	22.96

	1935
	
	Optima Graphics Herald printing
	
	296.00

	1936
	
	ALRUG Subscription
	
	5.00

	1937
	
	DALC Training forCcllr Mrs Rogers
	
	42.00

	1938
	
	Mrs de la Rue - plants
	
	9.95

	1939
	
	Mrs C Edworthy - wages for October 2013
	
	195.61

	1940
	
	A J Le Riche salary & expenses for October 2013
	637.67
	

	1940
	
	A J Le Riche stamps
	6.00
	

	1940
	
	A J Le Riche printer cartridges X 3
	152.16
	795.83

	1941
	
	HMRC Tax / NI October 2013
	
	127.52

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Total payments
	
	1,494.87

	
	
	
	
	

	2 Financial Summary
	
	

	
	
	Current Account
	
	

	
	
	Opening balance at 1st April 2013 
	25,731.63
	

	
	
	Receipts 
	53,883.08
	

	
	
	Total receipts
	79,614.71
	

	
	
	Transfer from dep ac
	
	

	
	
	Total paid in to current ac
	79,614.71
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	less, Payments 
	30,863.03
	

	
	
	Net balance
	48,751.68
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Receipts not on statement: 
	-384.40
	

	
	
	Unpresented cheques
	5,216.82
	

	
	
	Queried cheque 001914 20p over 
	-0.20
	 

	
	
	Balance per Bank Statement 26th September 2013
	53,583.90
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Deposit Account
	
	

	
	
	Balance at 1st April 2013
	159.81
	

	
	
	Interest to 1st September 2013
	0.07
	

	
	
	Transfer to current ac
	0.00
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Total
	159.88
	

	
	
	
	
	

	3
	
	Budget Monitoring report 
	
	

	
	
	This is attached.
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	4
	
	Cleaner's wages
	
	

	
	
	These have increased in line with the National minimum wage

	
	
	
	
	

	5
	
	Bank statement
	
	

	
	
	Cheque no 001914 has appeared on the bank statement at £420.20 

whereas the invoice was for £420.00   This is being queried with the bank.


	
	
	


	
	Budget Monitoring 2012 - 13
	
	
	

	
	Expenditure
	
	
	

	Code
	Item
	Budget
	Spent
	Balance

	10
	VAT
	
	1,996.07
	

	100
	S137 
	1,000.00
	647.00
	353.00

	101
	Other Grants
	1,600.00
	200.00
	1,400.00

	201
	Clerk's Salary
	8,500.00
	4,957.83
	3,542.17

	203
	Office expenses
	1,000.00
	554.36
	445.64

	208
	Village Hall Hire
	400.00
	394.88
	5.12

	209
	Miscellaneous
	50.00
	3,131.93
	-3,081.93

	301
	Chairman's Allowance
	135.00
	135.00
	0.00

	302
	Subs
	525.00
	360.88
	164.12

	307
	Courses, Travel etc
	150.00
	25.00
	125.00

	308
	Insurance, Audit, Elections
	3,000.00
	1,907.75
	1,092.25

	313
	Miscellaneous
	50.00
	30.00
	20.00

	400
	Herald Printing
	3,000.00
	1,615.00
	1,385.00

	602
	Grass Cut 2*
	3,300.00
	2,481.00
	819.00

	605
	Other Maintenance
	500.00
	549.79
	-49.79

	608
	General tree work
	300.00
	499.00
	-199.00

	612
	Bin emptying
	100.00
	0.00
	100.00

	616
	Benches - Maintenance
	100.00
	0.00
	100.00

	618
	Notice Boards - Maintenance
	100.00
	0.00
	100.00

	633
	Play Equipment Mtce
	200.00
	433.00
	-233.00

	640
	Lighting in Candy's field
	400.00
	154.88
	245.12

	701
	Wages
	2,200.00
	1,318.77
	881.23

	702
	Consumables, rates, elec
	200.00
	107.90
	92.10

	703
	Rates, Utlities
	2,200.00
	260.41
	1,939.59

	706
	Repairs
	250.00
	40.00
	210.00

	800
	Burial Ground
	500.00
	0.00
	500.00

	850
	Communications
	500.00
	0.00
	500.00

	900
	Planning
	1,000.00
	1,715.42
	-715.42

	1000
	Travel & Transport
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	1101
	YC Building Maintenance*
	1,000.00
	1,613.00
	-613.00

	1102
	Youth Club Gas & Electricity
	500.00
	957.12
	-457.12

	1103
	YC rates
	500.00
	1,172.96
	-672.96

	1200
	Environment
	200.00
	0.00
	200.00

	1300
	Website etc
	400.00
	265.58
	134.42

	1400
	Snow Clearance
	500.00
	0.00
	500.00

	1500
	Localism Bill
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	1600
	Youth Club - New works
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	1700
	VH Awning
	1,500.00
	1,500.00
	0.00

	Ext 
	External funding
	500.00
	1,838.50
	-1,338.50

	
	Dep Ac
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	
	Sub-Total
	36,360.00
	30,863.03
	7,493.04

	
	Total
	
	30,863.03
	

	Receipts - Budget Performance
	
	
	

	
	Precept
	37,555.00
	37,555.00
	0.00

	
	DCC re Candys Field
	400.00
	300.00
	100.00

	
	Herald Adverts
	3,000.00
	2,596.70
	403.30

	
	Burial fees
	1,000.00
	380.00
	620.00

	
	Lympstone FC re Candy's Field
	50.00
	0.00
	50.00

	
	Flower beds
	250.00
	50.00
	200.00

	
	Western power re Wayleaves
	6.38
	6.38
	0.00

	
	Miscellaneous
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	
	Website adverts
	350.00
	108.00
	242.00

	
	
	
	
	0.00

	
	VAT Refund (part year).
	150.00
	0.00
	150.00

	
	Sub total
	42,761.38
	40,996.08
	1,765.30

	
	
	
	
	0.00

	
	Grant for Cliff Field
	3,310.00
	3,310.00
	0.00

	
	External funding
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	
	VHMC
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	
	MoD Community Covenant
	0.00
	0.00
	0.00

	
	DCC payment in error
	2,825.00
	2,825.00
	0.00

	
	NP Funding
	7,808.00
	6,752.00
	1,056.00

	
	Sub total
	13,943.00
	12,887.00
	1,056.00

	
	
	
	
	0.00

	
	Total
	56,704.38
	53,883.08
	2,821.30
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Tel: 01395 517408 wharris@eastdevon.gov.uk





Cllr Graham Godbeer
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